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           MIDDLETOWN, OHIO                       August 2, 2022 

  
At 5:30 p.m., Mayor Condrey called the City Council Meeting to order in Council Chambers, 
Lower Level of the City Building.  
 

ROLL CALL  City Council Members present: R. Muterspaw, T. Moon, Z. Ferrell, N. Condrey, M. Nenni.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING The Hill Planned Development Second Alternate Design 
 City Planner James Metz presented the request by applicant DR Horton, on behalf of the 

property owner Oaks Community Church Inc., for Preliminary Development Plan approval for a 
new subdivision that proposes approximately 50 single-family homes with public streets. The 
properties are located at 105 McKnight Drive and 3000 McGee Avenue, Middletown, OH 
45044, Parcel IDs: Q6541012000046 and Q6541012000047. Per the Butler County Auditor, 
the properties are a total of 16.64 acres. If approved, as a part of the Planned Development 
process, the property would be rezoned to “PD Planned Development District” to acknowledge 
there is a development plan associated with the property. 
 
PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION:  
The Planning Commission at their regular meeting held on March 9, 2022 voted to recommend 
approval to the City Council for The Hill Preliminary Development Plan and Map Amendment 
for a new subdivision that proposes 50 single family homes with public streets with the 
following conditions:  
1. 75-foot buffer along Florence Street (with at least 6 ft. mature tree plantings and 

 mounding). 
2. Ranch style homes be located along Florence Street.  
3. Homes be reviewed and approved by the Architecture Review Board prior to submittal of 

the Final Development Plan.  
 
DESIGN DETAILS:  
Per the applicant, the proposed homes will feature hardy board with the option of low brick. 
The homes are proposed to be between 1,450 and 2,600 square feet, two-story and one-story 
homes and at minimum will feature a 3 bed, 2 baths (many of the homes will likely be 4 bed, 
2.5 bath). The proposed home materials would exceed the Middletown Development Code 
requirement. The starting price for each home will be in the low $300Ks and will go up to the 
mid to upper-mid $300Ks. The applicant intends to offer a mixture of slabs and basements, 
which will also impact that range of pricing.    
 
REVIEW CRITERIA FOR THE PD PRELIMINARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN  
AND ZONING MAP AMENDMENT:  
The following criteria shall serve as conditions that should generally be satisfied before the 
approval of the PD preliminary development plan and zoning map amendment:  
A. The proposed development is consistent with the master plan, other adopted City plans, 

and the stated purposes of the Middletown Development Code; 
B. The proposed development is necessary or desirable because of changing conditions, new 

planning concepts, or other social or economic conditions; 
C. The proposed development will not be detrimental to present and potential surrounding 

uses, but will have a beneficial effect which could not be achieved as well under other 
zoning districts;  

D. The proposed development will promote the public health, safety, and general welfare; 
E. The proposed development is not likely to result in significant adverse impacts upon the 

natural environment, including air, water, noise, storm water management, wildlife, and 
vegetation, or such impacts will be substantially mitigated; and 

F. The preliminary development plan has been transmitted to all other agencies and 
departments charged with responsibility of review.  

  
Mayor Condrey welcomed Rob Smith representing DR Horton and Nick Selhorst representing 
Choice One Engineering to the podium to speak. They commented that a lot of discussions 
have taken place with some of the local citizens along with City staff in order to try to continue 
to work together to get to a plan that is palatable to enough people to hopefully move forward. 
They stated that it hasn’t been easy because not everyone shares the same concerns, every-
one is an individual and has their individual thoughts and concerns. We have tried to take as 
much of the feedback as we can and what we brought before you today is a proposal for 44 
lots, down from our original proposal of 53. We think having homes on the two border streets 
of Florence and Sherman makes sense. We're proposing larger frontage lots on Florence and 
we think it serves as a nice green space buffer to transition to the rest of the development. We 
think this plan satisfies some of the concerns and is a good plan not only for this area but for 
the City of Middletown as a whole. We have continued to negotiate and try to be good partners. 
We know how important this site is to you and to all to the citizens of Middletown and we don't 
take that lightly. In order to come down to 44 homes, we will be asking for a waiver of the water 
and sewer tap fees, otherwise the project is not economically feasible.   
 
There was a discussion about the open space and the retention pond in the proposed plan. 
There was also discussion about the width of the street; the street will be 29 feet wide which 



 
is the City standard. There was discussion about fences and that would left up to the home-
owner and the homeowners association. There was additional discussion about the EPA doc-
uments that have been received and this site has cleared all EPA tests and is suitable for this 
type of development and digging into the soil.  
 
At 5:47 p.m. Ms. Condrey opened the public hearing and asked for those who wished to speak 
in favor of the Hill Planned Development Second Alternate Design.  
 

Jason Hunt Jason Hunt, 109 Euclid Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned 
Development Second Alternate Design. He stated that while it might not be the best way to do 
it, it is good. It gives Middletown something we don’t currently have and gives younger families 
the opportunity to build an open floor plan move in ready home. It increases all of our property 
values. It may not have the same look and charm of a home in the Highlands Historic District 
but new developments increase attention and draw businesses and give opportunity for more 
disposable income to be spent in the City. Lastly, the evolution of this project demonstrates the    
willingness to compromise. We could wait for something better to come along or we could start 
bettering our City and growing the potential for its future right now. Let’s be the agents that 
move good forward.    

 
Mike Pruitt Mike Pruitt, 101 Euclid Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned Develop-

ment Second Alternate Design. This plot of land was demolished 15 years ago and it took the 
City a decade to find someone that was even remotely interested in it. The church took it over 
and came up with the idea of a park and then the City told them there's better things we can 
do with it because there are parks to the north and to the south, we don't need another one 
there. This is a great opportunity before us tonight. I think this is a really good plan and creates 
homes that don't exist in Middletown. I think it is very fair for the City. They have bent over 
backwards to try and accommodate everything for the historic district and everyone else 
around and I'm fully in favor of moving forward with this plan as it exists. I cannot say strongly 
enough that you should support this for the vision that we have for the future of Middletown 
and the generations to come.  

 
Brad Wilson  Brad Wilson, 4716 Donham Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned Devel-

opment Second Alternate Design. He spoke about how difficult it was for him to find a home 
for his family in Middletown between $300-$400K with space to host. I've been following this 
project. The idea of having properties available to tell my friends that there's opportunity here, 
you can get a lot of house for your money, you can build a family here and you can do great 
things in the City. That's going to be a benefit when you get young families here and they're 
looking for lots to build on in places like this.  
 

Rob Chambers  Rob Chambers, 2025 Tullis Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned Devel-
opment Second Alternate Design. I have spent nearly half of my 35 years involved in this com-
munity in some aspect whether in college volunteering in schools or presenting at MiddFest or 
working with Planning Director Marty Kohler at the time on the 3C Rail Project, if you remember 
that when that was a thing. I spent so much time in the City as a student, after graduation the 
only logical thing to do was make this my permanent home. I was rooted here. This was my 
community. Ten years later, we've outgrown our starter home here in town and we're looking 
for somewhere to expand. We had an unbelievably difficult time trying to find a home that 
would accommodate us, two young professionals with a growing family. There are multiple 
beautiful homes in the City but we did not have the upfront capital or the time to invest in one 
of these homes that while they look great, they've got mechanical systems that haven't been 
touched in 30 years and windows that are original to the house. While I'm handy enough to 
tackle a lot of home projects, when you're young with a family, that's a deal breaker. We needed 
something turnkey and that was something that just rarely existed. We spent a considerable 
amount of time waiting and trying to find a home that fit our needs. That's one of the metrics 
a lot of businesses are looking for as they're trying to expand their industry and their site se-
lection process is what kind of talent is available and if they're going to be bringing talent into 
the area, where are they going to live? Is prospective talent going to want to move here? Is 
there a place for them to move here? Are we going to let an opportunity for high-tech modern 
corporate investment pass us by because we don't have that kind of housing here? Obviously 
the homes that DR Horton proposed aren't an exact match for the neighborhood but we also 
need to remember that in this market we're going to be hard-pressed to find any construction 
of that caliber today.  It's just not typical construction anywhere and the obscene wealth that 
we saw 100 years ago when some of these houses were built just doesn't exist anymore. So, 
we can continue to cling to the past and hope that something like that comes up but we're 
missing opportunities now to embrace the possibility of 44 new families to come in and plant 
roots here, to spend their money here, to pay property taxes here and to encourage and draw 
other corporate investment here.  
 

David Bender  David Bender, 628 Davinci Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned Devel-
opment Second Alternate Design. I have lived in Middletown for 17 years and I’ve owned 3 
houses here. I bought my first house, a fixer-upper for less than $100K and I put a lot of work 
into that house. I met my wife and we had kids and we outgrew that house, we moved to an-
other house in the Sunset Park neighborhood. About six years ago, I got lucky and moved to 



 
my current home. I'm happy to call Middletown home. I worked on the Master Plan Steering 
Committee and every piece of data indicated that Middletown needed more homes. I implore 
you to realize the opportunity to do what is good for the City. Think about the thousands of 
people that you represent, who live in the City, who want housing, who want opportunities for 
families to move here, who want to be able to invite co-workers to move here and say this is a 
great place to live, come live here it’s a great bedroom community. I think to turn away from 
an opportunity like this, and I mean this with all with all respect and hopefully with no vitriol or 
pressure, is to do a disservice to the folks who you represent, who for the sake of Middletown, 
to generate tax dollars, to generate homes for a place that very clearly needs them it shouldn't 
be up for debate. I would implore you to vote for those citizens and to give this plan a shot.  

 
Matt Salyer  Matt Salyer, 131 Eaton Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned Develop-

ment Second Alternate Design. I've had time to reflect and think a lot about this project. In 
Psalm 90, it's a prayer of Moses, in that prayer he says teach us to number our days so that 
we might gain a heart of wisdom. It's what I go to every single summer, it resets my year and 
it's very helpful for me and I've been using that and thinking about that in terms of this project 
because there's a lot of wisdom that comes from thinking about the fragility and the brevity of 
life. I speak as the Pastor of the Oaks Church and I worry about the reputation of the church 
and I worry about the mission and how people interpret what we are attempting to do. One of 
the lessons I have learned as I think about numbering your days, is this the proposal that we've 
brought forward shouldn't, if you've got the brevity of your life in your mind, cause the division 
that it has and it should not cause the amount of anxiety that it has caused in this town. The 
other lesson that I feel like I've learned from this is that a project like this will outlive us. What 
do I want to exist when I'm gone, a field of grass or opportunities for families to break in and 
have an opportunity in this town? It's saddened me in some respects. I’ve lived in this town my 
whole life and I wonder who is looking out for the next generation. I wonder for a lot of us 
Middletonians, do we care that much about the next generation, do we care about what our 
kids are getting? I think some people don't care about our kids and what they're going to inherit. 
I think a lot of people care about their backyards, and what's happening next week or next 
month or next year. I don't know if people actually care about what's going to happen in 10, 20 
and 30 years from now and things are different. We obsess in this town over what it used to 
be and it's not that anymore. The thing about getting older is you realize there's so much still 
you need to learn and I realize that I still need to learn a lot as a leader, as a pastor, as a dad, 
as a husband and I'm looking for elders and for leaders to learn from and it's been a struggle. 
I don't know if people actually are thinking about those at the bottom and those that are kids 
and those that are coming up and what will they inherit and what will they get. As for me and 
the community that I'm trying to help lead and the people that do a ton of work at the church, 
these are people that actually care about this community. They do a lot of really good work, 
just to give you a few numbers and we're not even all the way through the year. I have heard 
some comments along the way that this project is about the money. The money doesn’t buy 
cars or a bigger house for me, it serves people in our community. To date, our church has 
served 9,000 families. Our church has given out 78,570 meals to people, this is where our 
money goes. We pour it into sick people, people that are alone and we give them hope. That's 
what we're trying to accomplish. If it doesn't fit, it doesn't fit, but I want people to understand 
that they are saying no to opportunities like that. If it’s not this project that's fine, we'll keep 
doing our work and we will support you guys and we will be at peace with you and we'll continue 
to serve.  

 
Jonathan Krachenfels Jonathan Krachenfels, 116 Eaton Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. I'm a business owner, an investor, real estate devel-
oper, and an advisor to companies here in Ohio. I can't speak on others experiences but I can 
speak specifically from my real estate experience and also living directly next to this develop-
ment is that a company like DR Horton, the largest real estate developer for single family 
homes the United States, is probably going to have some negative reviews out there but they're 
also going to have some positive reviews. I think it would be a mistake not to allow them to 
come into our community and to build new homes and drive taxes to the community. In 2018, 
Moody lowered the investment rating of the City of Middletown and one of the reasons they 
gave was a lower tax base. This would increase the property tax base by 40-50 single family 
homes and will drive more employees into the area adding to the income tax revenues.  
I appreciate what they are doing here and I know the risk that a company takes to be able to 
do that and they've done a lot of work to make this livable, manageable, affordable and one 
that the community can get behind. I didn’t grow up here but I moved here and I care about 
Middletown.  
 
Ms. Condrey called for those who wished to speak in opposition to the Hill Planned 
Development Second Alternate Design.  

 
Theresa Drum   Theresa Drum, 408 Florence Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. She expressed her concerns about the soil being con-
taminated. She was told in 2008 that the ground couldn’t be built on because it couldn’t pass 
the EPA standards. She was advised that the EPA reports from Burgess and Niple are available 
online.   
 



 
Jeff Michel  Jeff Michel, 200 Florence Street spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned Development Second 

Alternate Design. This development doesn’t have character to me, it's America's new version 
of architecture which is slam a bunch of houses on small lots and it'll work and everybody will 
come. He expressed his concern about the price point and housing market. He discussed his 
concerns about rain water drainage and the homeowner’s association. I think this is a wonder-
ful project for a corn field out by the highway but I don't think it's a great infill project. There 
seems to be an urgency like we've got to build it or we're going to miss this great opportunity. 
Maybe we are going to miss this opportunity but it's the first opportunity, maybe it's not the 
greatest. I think that if in the very beginning the church, the builder and a couple of us could 
have got together, we could have ironed this out on the front end because we are very pro 
building. I don't know anybody in my neighborhood that is not pro building, we're just not pro-
building this. I think that's a lesson that we should learn as a City and Council and the people 
that work at the City, the people of this town want to be more engaged in what happens in 
these bigger projects.  

 
Jim Pearce  Jim Pearce, 2800 Superior Avenue, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. I sent you all an email asking you to go to the Highlands 
Historical District website and look at the history, architecture, the people that that settled it, 
the people that lived there. Look at the people and how much money they've invested to con-
tinue to keep the houses in perfect shape. I bought the Finkelman house for $300K and I’ve 
invested $200K to upgrade it. I was born in the hospital across the street, my parents met in 
Middletown, my father was killed in World War II and he's buried here in Middletown. I have 
roots here. For those of you who have lived here your whole life or at least most of your life, 
what do you think of when you think of The Alameda Circle? What are your memories, what is 
your history? For me it is a special place and I want it to stay a special place. I have no com-
pulsions about DR Horton wanting to build there, it's their right to build but I want to talk about 
the City’s rules. I understand that you have a difficult position you have kind of like a two-
headed monster to feed. One head of the monster to feed is people like me, the other head of 
the monster is to feed the City and make it grow and prosper. Mr. Pearce went through the 
development code and discussed several areas that he felt the proposed development fell 
short. A key purpose of government planning and zoning rules is to protect current homeown-
ers while allowing careful, measured growth, there must be a balance. The DR Horton proposal 
goes too far and that it undermines the decades of care and investment of existing homeown-
ers. The plan undermines the character of the existing neighborhood in the aspect of quality 
and quantity. The City's effort to attract new builders and new residents should not be expected 
to be at the expense of existing homeowners who are already working, living, raising a family 
and building up and maintaining our community. This plan neither preserves nor enhances the 
character and quality of our neighborhood. Mr. Pearce stated that in his opinion the request 
by DR Horton includes 10 possible zoning violations and 10 possible engineering and archi-
tectural violations of the Middletown Development Code. If the Planning Commission approves 
the planned development and passes it on to Council for a vote the 20 possible violations of 
the zoning and engineering and architectural codes will also be approved. What kind of houses 
do you expect to get? The DR Horton proposal was pulled from the agenda because it didn’t 
have the votes and the City Manager has been negotiating with DR Horton for two months and 
offering them concessions and incentives to build their subdivision. Do you know how that 
makes us feel? It's like what the heck are we even doing here? It just seems so wrong, maybe 
I don't understand politics. I encourage you to search the internet and search DR Horton law-
suits, there are pages and pages of them.  
 

Christopher Lacy  Christopher Lacy, 42 Euclid Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
Development Second Alternate Design. I am a lifelong Middletonian. There are a number of 
different districts that swirl around this parcel but I haven't met one person that is anti-devel-
oping this piece of property. We want the right plan, we want to think big and bold which Mid-
dletown has not done in quite some time. This is about what everybody's passionate about and 
this is about what is the best plan not just for the church, not just for the immediate neighbor-
hood, it's about what's best for Middletown and that should not be lost. He expressed his con-
cerns about the density of the proposed project and the lack of room for parking.  If you have 
guests, where are they going to park? Interest rates are going up, building costs are going up, 
and I am concerned that the builder will cut costs on the building materials to make the num-
bers work. I encourage you to vote no, I think we should scrap this plan and start over and 
work together with better communication.    

 
Jim Pearce  Jim Pearce, 2800 Superior Avenue, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. My wife Barbara and I were project managers for large 
developers. We have brought over 3,000 houses, we bought schools and fire houses on market 
going through all the zoning and planning processes and we have a lot of experience in that.  
The traffic study says that once the development is built out there will be 570 trips that are 
going to go through Sherman, Orchard and Florence to get out of there.  

 
Steve West   Steve West, 529 Euclid Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. I moved to Middletown 17 and half years ago from San 
Diego.  Back then, the hospital was bustling with traffic. I have heard a lot of things but I have 
not looked at the EPA study and I am somewhat concerned about the potential contamination 



 
from the old burn pit. I didn’t hear about the project until right before the Planning Commission 
voted on it and I was surprised by the density. A single bid proposal is a red flag for me. Another 
red flag is that there are entire large-scale developments down in Louisiana where people have 
been in their homes for a year or two and they can't even get homeowners insurance because 
of the poor building quality. I think we may be on the brink of a recession and looking at infla-
tion I don't believe in this proposal at all. They're stating if they don’t get the sewer and water 
tap fees waived it may not be financially viable, so it's hinging on a fraction of an entire project, 
that to me is another red flag.  

 
Andy Brickler   Andy Brickler, 301 The Alameda, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. This has been going on since January, why has there 
been no community outreach about this project? I’m the President of Highlands Historic Dis-
trict, which has made me public enemy #1. I have been sharing information on the Highlands 
Facebook page trying to be as neutral as possible. On Sunday, the church asked people to 
come and speak in favor of this. I have concerns about whether these homes will sell at the 
proposed price points, and about the ongoing maintenance these homes will require with vinyl 
siding or hardy plank siding. I think we need to learn from this and do more community out-
reach.  
 

Jennifer Chen   Jennifer Chen, 23 Santa Fe Road, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
Development Second Alternate Design. She expressed her concerns about the environmental 
reports and pointed out that the hospital hired Burgess and Niple to do the tests and the report. 
I believe the actions you are taking and the way this has transpires are not in the best interest 
of the citizens of Middletown at large. You are usurping the role and responsibilities of the 
Planning Commission. From this point on developers will know that whatever the vote of the 
Planning Commission for or against the real negotiations start afterwards behind closed doors.  
They will know that the plan they put before the Planning Commission doesn't matter it can be 
discarded. The Planning Commission plays a vital role, they receive training and plan on plan-
ning and zoning principles and laws. Their focus is the orderly development of the City as a 
whole, they represent the citizens. By usurping this role, you remove that layer of knowledgea-
ble protection afforded to the citizens. Also, holding hearings on zoning changes with only five 
days for people to look at and process yet another radically different layout is wrong. I didn't 
find any legal notice of this hearing and these plans weren't available for 20 or 30 days for 
examination. I think this may not even be legal per Ohio Revised Code Section 713.12 zoning 
regulations notice and hearing but I'm not a lawyer.   

 
Steve Lewis  Steve Lewis 4614 Wicklow Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  

Development Second Alternate Design. I agree with Jeff Michel, I think the lesson that we 
should learn as a City and Council and the people that work at the City is that the people of 
this town want to be more engaged in what happens in these bigger projects. There’re homes 
out there but whether you have the money for them or not, I don't know. The whole rush pro-
cess of this makes me uneasy. In regards to what we're leaving for our children in Middletown, 
I'll take care of that, I don't need a government to help me with what's going on with my chil-
dren. There is a consensus that some of us are angry, we aren’t angry, but we are concerned. 
We care about our neighborhood. Where I'm at with the vision of Middletown, you know I've 
been here for a long time and I've done a lot of volunteer work along with a lot of people in this 
room. The vision is that we want to help you as a five-member council to hear us your citizens 
and look to what is best for the future. What are we leaving for them, what are these homes 
really going to be like in 20-30 years from now? The ones that were built in the 1980’s still 
have bed sheets for drapes and concrete that’s completely destroyed and roofs that are wob-
bled because of terrible craftsmanship. The price of housing is out of control because of ma-
terial cost, freight and just getting it done. So, to say that it's going to be a $400K house, sorry 
$280K at best.  
 
The public hearing was closed at 7:10 p.m.  

 
CITIZEN COMMENTS  Dino Kanelos, 6686 English Garden Way, spoke in favor of the Atticus multi-family project. My 

family has owned the 15 acres in Middletown for over 40 years. Over the years, several projects 
have been proposed at the site and all have been turned down for one reason or another. We  

Dino Kanelos  reached out to developers to see what would work best for Middletown at this location. They 
suggested nice apartments and the hospital liked the project as well. It would be a great fit for 
the traveling doctors and nurses.   

 
Jordan Wallace  Jordan Wallace, 5080 Spectrum, spoke in favor of the Atticus multi-family project. I'm the 

developer on the project and potential purchaser of the land. I’m feeling very confident in the 
City that we've chosen. I've been blessed to be building in Ohio for a few years now and 
whenever we look at communities to develop we look for energy and potential to really grow. 
We focus on areas with medical and education growth potential and Middletown has been a 
wonderful place to really look and see that kind of the potential. One of the things that we 
studied closely was the City's previous market study which suggests that there is a significant 
need for a class A multi-family project here. We're a developer that's here to stay, we're not a 
merchant developer so we put a lot of thought and time into the communities we build. I don't 
build urban, we don't go to Cincinnati or Columbus or any of the bigger cities because we look 



 
on building communities. I know there's been some discussion about the best use of this and 
we've carved out a two-acre parcel to allow the City to provide input. We think that maybe 
business or retail of some sort will help complement the development. We have received some 
great feedback from Atrium about how we can collaborate together as far as traveling nurses 
and being able to bring young professionals into that space. We felt like there was a need to 
bring a class A apartment complex would which would attract a lot of the pro-growth young 
professionals that are looking to move into a market but maybe not ready to buy a house and 
we believe this site really complements that use.  

 
Spiros Yotus Spiros Yotus, 5010 Gareth Lane, Cincinnati, Ohio spoke in favor of the Atticus multi-family pro-

ject. I just graduated from the University of Cincinnati. I'm sure you all know that Middletown, 
Ohio became a city in 1886. It was a stopping ground for people passing along the Great Miami 
River. This was the case until Stephen Vail came and changed everything. At 65 years old, Vail 
wanted to develop a city of new industry, of passion and of opportunity within Middletown, 
Ohio. Unfortunately, he did not get to see that come to fruition as he died about seven years 
after he came. With the addition of AK Steel, Hook Field Municipal Airport and many other 
manufacturing industries Middletown boomed. Back in those days, the Midwest was known as 
the region of manufacturing and farming. Now the Midwest has expanded to a region of busi-
ness and innovation. This is shown in the way of two new intel chip plants coming to the state 
of Ohio out of all other 50 states. They said they chose Ohio because of the availability to draw 
premium talent from colleges and universities in the area. Ohio has many other tech compa-
nies coming to the region so this is a perfect time to develop affordable luxury apartments for 
all ages. I believe the idea to develop luxury apartments in this area is monumental. It is a 
fantastic way to redevelop a new Middletown with the same vision that the creators of the 
Cincinnati Premium Outlets had. Cincinnati Premium Outlets is only a short drive away from 
the potential building site of these new apartments and it would allow for more business to be 
generated within the area. Making this new development as strictly residential ensures that 
there will not be any business taken away from the local favorites such as Gracie's, Taku Steak-
house, The Swire Inn. If anything, it would ensure they would get more business.  Making the 
area residential will also allow for more apartment units to be generated compared to stores 
and restaurants. That would make other local locations go out of business. According to coun-
tyoffice.org, between 2010 to present day there are approximately only 187 residential build-
ings that were built and are currently occupied. Out of those 19, 776 buildings are occupied 
within the Middletown region and Butler County region. In general, only 1% of residential build-
ings that are currently livable have been built in the past 12 years.  I was devastated to see 
that for this area. I'm sure you guys know that the drug problem in Middletown rose a few years 
back in 2016. These new buildings will bring gates and security measures with these safe-
guards in place at the newer apartment buildings it will begin to eliminate this problem.  This 
would allow for the business class of America to come in and lower the median age of Mid-
dletown and will also increase the median income to above $40,300. This is not just an invest-
ment for now but investment for the future of Middletown. It would allow for the Middletown 
City Schools to experience a boost that they need and allow the City to go back to the roots of 
what it was founded upon new industries, passion and opportunity. If this vote does not go 
through to rezone the area you will lose the possibility of adding spectacular living spaces in 
such a prime location like this one.   

 
Dave Pearce Dave Pearce, 607 Tara Oaks Drive, Middletown, Ohio, provided detailed information about the 

wi-fi plan for Smith Park. We were able to test one of our use cases at the Ohio Challenge and 
we had technical default failures on five fronts at the Ohio Challenge because of insufficient 
wi-fi. Most of these failures occurred around 7:00 p.m. on Saturday night. First was the parking 
gate was unable to accept credit card transactions, we also lost internet access and the food 
and craft vendors were unable to accept cashless transactions. That's been a growing trend in 
the last three years. Personal phones did not have wi-fi access at the park. We used a cell 
phone app to survey people entering the park rather than using pencil and paper and the cell 
phone stopped working again about seven o'clock because of the lack of wi-fi access. Lastly, 
the event was live streamed on YouTube and Twitter. We had a wi-fi failure there around 9 p.m. 
on Saturday which precluded us from streaming parts of the balloon glow and the skydive 
pyrotechnics jump in the fireworks show. This failure happened despite the use of advanced 
technology to access satellite wi-fi by the production team. The event has been seen by over a 
thousand people who tapped into our two platforms on YouTube and Twitter which is an indi-
cation to me that live streaming is very popular. The case for wi-fi is compelling not just for 
events and activities taking place in the park but the real power of the project is the data that's 
mined from people that sign on to the network and how we use that data to drive attendance 
at other events and how we use that data to monetize the app that would be used to offset the 
ongoing cost of the wi-fi system. For Smith Park, Start Skydiving has agreed to fund the monthly 
maintenance costs of the network for the first three years. Let me give an example on how the 
data could be used. Somebody goes to one of our two big soccer tournaments or a lacrosse 
tournament. They sign on to the network and we find out that they're from out of town because 
that's part of the data you collect. We know they have children and we just match those two 
data points together. We find out the Sorg Opera has an upcoming future performance that's 
specifically designed for children so we put together a ticket package and a restaurant pack-
age for these families and through the app and the information we have about them we send 
them a notice to say come to Middletown, come and enjoy what we have to offer. There there's 



 
huge potential and opportunity here with the data and I think wi-fi is a step to ensure Smith 
Park keeps its relevancy and value and other communities are accelerating installing wi-fi in 
their parks. I think we've got to get on board because we are experiencing a lot of pressure in 
our soccer tournaments with the Ohio Challenge. I'd be happy to talk to you another time after 
you get a chance to read the white paper.  

COUNCIL COMMENTS  
Mr. Ferrell    Mr. Ferrell thanked Mr. Muterspaw for being here even though he had surgery earlier today.  

I know he felt like there were a lot of votes he needed to make tonight so I appreciate you 
coming. I think all of us, along with all of you and all the volunteers take pride in what we do 
and no matter what, we try to make it for you guys every single day. We have been in this 
meeting for two hours now and it's been nothing but just citizen comments telling us their 
opinions on things. When I see the flag, it makes me think about how great it is that in this 
nation we can come in front of a Council or in front of the government and hope that we can 
have our voices heard. It's just a reminder of all the great things this City, state and the gov-
ernment can do for us.   

 
Ms. Nenni Ms. Nenni commented that she appreciated all of the people who came out today. I always try 

to listen as intently as possible when both sides come up because it's their thoughts and their 
vision for Middletown that guide our decision-making. We're lucky to be able to receive that 
insight from our citizens in this opportunity to hear from them, so thank you for coming out and 
thank you for being passionate about Middletown and about our future and the decisions that 
we're making. Having an engaged citizen audience is something that we're very lucky to have 
so, thank you to all of you for that. Also, thank you to Councilman Muterspaw for being here.   

 
Mr. Moon Mr. Moon announced that we’ve been working on the community center project for a number 

of months now. We're starting to push out community visioning so this is really important that 
we get community feedback on the community center project. What the people want it to look 
like, what programming they want to have now that we have somewhat of a finalized number. 
We're going to have two community visioning sessions. The first one will be at the community 
center on August 11th from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. the second one will be two days later on the 
weekend August 13th at 10 a.m. at the high school. We're trying to hit multiple locations at 
different times so we can accommodate people with different work schedules and different 
life schedules. I want to stress to the youth that this isn't just for the parents and the adults to 
show up and have a conversation. We really want the youth there as well to give us input on 
what they want because it is a community center that's primarily focused upon the youth.  

 
Mr. Muterspaw Mr. Muterspaw commented on an earlier comment made by a citizen about the City Manager 

negotiating and meeting when some didn’t want the development. His job is to come up with 
the best possible solution to problems. The problems were the EPA and the density and he 
went back and said this is what the problem is. That's his job. I'm going to defend him every 
time and I’m going to defend staff every time when they're doing their job. There’re not closed-
door meetings, he's been very open with us about it in the community. So, great job Paul, I 
stand by you, 100%. Another comment was made earlier about Council worrying about future 
elections. I’m not worried about future elections, I’m worried about 2022. We all know each 
other here in Middletown, these decisions are not taken lightly. When we make decisions, 
we’re not thinking about elections, we’re thinking about what's best for Middletown as a whole. 
Listening to both sides is easy, deciding what to do is hard. The comments made on both sides  
are great comments and I think Councilman Ferrell said it best. It's an honor to sit here and 
listen to everybody and take your opinion. We've all gotten a million phone calls and emails 
about this project. We have our opinions on it but there are some things said tonight that 
enlightened me a little bit on both sides. It was good to hear from you. I know we, as Council, 
try to respond to every email, text and phone call and I hope we're doing that the best that we 
can and that's our outreach. I‘ve met a couple people for coffee and talked about this project 
because it's important; it's near and dear to their heart when it's in your own neighborhood. I 
know that we all put ourselves in your shoes when we're making decisions. We really do try to 
empathize with everybody and if this was us would we want this here and that's kind of where 
we're at with it. I love this Council, it's better than I thought it would ever be. To be honest when 
I came on I was a little nervous but this Council is awesome, we work together as a team, we 
work together with staff. Whatever decision is made, I ask you to respect it and bear with us 
and we're doing our best for Middletown, not ourselves, I can assure you of that. There'll be 
five new people up here in 10 years, so we’ve got to make sure we do the right thing now. 
 

Ms. Condrey Ms. Condrey commented that Smith Park was packed for National Night Out. The Ohio Historic 
Site Preservation Advisory Board is considering the Oakland Residential Historic District for 
nomination to the National Register of Historic Places. There will be a public information webi-
nar to discuss the nomination of the Oakland Residential Historic District on August 18th at 1 
p.m. I am hoping the City can post the link on the City website and on social media so that 
people can participate. Thank you to everybody who came to speak and put yourself out there 
and say something in the public venue.   

 
CONSENT AGENDA      Approve the City Council minutes of February 1, 2022  

Receive and file the following board and commission minutes:  
Board of Zoning Appeals- April 6, 2022 



 
Architectural Review Board- April 19, 2022 
Civil Service Commission- June 16, 2022 
Historic Commission- June 16, 2022  
Confirm the following personnel appointments: Camron Roberts and John David Scranton to 
the position of Patrol Officer in the Department of Public Safety, Division of Police. 
Receive and file an Oath of Office for Janet Banks 

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve the issues and actions listed on the Consent Agenda. Mr. Moon 
seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell.   

MOTION AGENDA 
Highway Rock Salt Approve the purchase of highway rock salt from Compass Minerals America Inc., of Overland 

Park, KS, in the amount of $93.33/ton for the approximate usage of 4,500 tons over the 2022-
2023 winter season. 
  

Ms. Nenni moved to approve the purchase of highway rock salt from Compass Minerals Amer-
ica Inc., of Overland Park, KS, in the amount of $93.33/ton for the approximate usage of 4,500 
tons over the 2022-2023 winter season. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Moon, 
Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell.   

 
Sutphen Pumper  To enter into a contract to purchase a new Sutphen Pumper off the ODAS contract in the  
$665,049.46  amount of $665,049.46 from Sutphen Corporation, of Dublin, OH. Current construction time 

is 30 months, so delivery is expected by the end of 2024 if ordered now. The price will be 
locked at the 2022 rate, but the payment will not be due until delivery in 2024. 

  
Ms. Nenni moved to enter into a contract to purchase a new Sutphen Pumper off the ODAS 
contract in the amount of $665,049.46 from Sutphen Corporation, of Dublin, OH. Current con-
struction time is 30 months, so delivery is expected by the end of 2024 if ordered now. The 
price will be locked at the 2022 rate, but the payment will not be due until delivery in 2024. 
Mr. Moon seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, 
Mr. Moon.   

 
Waive Charter Ms. Nenni moved to suspend the Charter provision that requires reading on two separate days 

and to declare Ordinance No. O2022-67 an emergency measure and read one time only. Mr. 
Moon seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. 
Muterspaw.     

 
Ord. No. O2022-66 Ordinance No. O2022- 66, an ordinance changing the zoning classification for two parcels on  
Zone Change to PD Market Avenue known as Warren County Parcel Numbers 0703276017 and 0703276018 from 

BC-H (Business Center Hub Subdistrict) to PD (Planned Development District) and approving 
preliminary development plan was read for the second time.  

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-66, an ordinance changing the zoning clas-
sification for two parcels on Market Avenue known as Warren County Parcel Numbers 
0703276017 and 0703276018 from BC-H (Business Center Hub Subdistrict) to PD (Planned 
Development District) and approving preliminary development plan. Mr. Muterspaw seconded. 
Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey.  Nay: Mr. Moon. 
 

Ord. No. O2022-65 Ordinance No. O2022- 65, an ordinance changing the zoning classification for a portion of a  
Zone Change 5013 parcel located at 5013 Lefferson Road from R-3 (Medium Density Residential District) to B-2  
Lefferson Road (Community Business District) was read for the second time.  
 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-65, an ordinance changing the zoning clas-

sification for a portion of a parcel located at 5013 Lefferson Road from R-3 (Medium Density 
Residential District) to B-2 (Community Business District). Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. 
Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell.     

 
Ord. No. O2022-67  Ordinance No. O2022-67, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing the  
Airport Grounds   continuation of the airport grounds maintenance contract with Schulte Business Services on  

Maintenance Contract  a month-to-month basis through November 30, 2022 and declaring an emergency. 
Schulte Business Services 

Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-67, an ordinance establishing a procedure 
for and authorizing the continuation of the airport grounds maintenance contract with Schulte 
Business Services on a month-to-month basis through November 30, 2022 and declaring an 
emergency. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, 
Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell.     

 
Ord. No. O2022-68 Ordinance No. O2022-68, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing an  
Amend Contract with  amendment to a contract with Aclara Technologies, LLC for the purchase of software and  

Aclara Technologies, LLC  replacement equipment for the automated meter reading system and declaring an emergency  
Automatic Water Meter was read with no action requested until August 16, 2022.  

 
Ord. No. O2022-69 Ordinance No. O2022-69, an ordinance amending the pay and benefits ordinance, Ordinance  
Amend PBO No. O2021-105 and declaring an emergency was read with no action requested until August  



 
O2021-105 16, 2022.  

 
Ord. No. O2022-70 Ordinance No. O2022-70, an ordinance amending the pay and benefits ordinance, Ordinance  
Amend PBO No. O2021-106, and declaring an emergency was read with no action requested until August  
O2021-106 16, 2022.  
 
Res. No. R2022-31 Resolution No. R2022-31, a resolution establishing the OneOhio Opioid Settlement Fund and  

Establish OneOhio Fund  declaring an emergency was read with no action requested until August 16, 2022.  
 
ADJOURNMENT          At 8:20 p.m., the meeting was declared adjourned until August 16, 2022 at 5:30 p.m. in 

Council Chambers.      
                                                                            
 
                                                                                     

 ______________________________ 
                                                                              Nicole Condrey, Mayor 
 
 Attest: ___________________________ 
 

 

 



 
           MIDDLETOWN, OHIO                       August 16, 2022 

  
At 5:30 p.m., Mayor Condrey called the City Council Meeting to order in Council Chambers, 
Lower Level of the City Building.  
 

ROLL CALL  City Council Members present: R. Muterspaw, T. Moon, Z. Ferrell, N. Condrey, M. Nenni.  
 
CONSENT AGENDA      Approve the City Council minutes of February 15, 2022  

Receive and file the following board and commission minutes:  
Cemetery Board- April 20, 2022 
Board of Health- July 12, 2022 

Confirm the promotional appointment of Dennis Jordan to the position of Police Sergeant in 
the Department of Public Safety, Division of Police  

Confirm the appointment of Tyler Rosell to the position of Firefighter Paramedic in the Depart-
ment of Public Safety, Division of Fire 

Receive and file an Oath of Office for Gabriella Rodriguez 
Proclaim August 18, 2022 Never Give Up Day  

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve the issues and actions listed on the Consent Agenda. Mr. Moon 
seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell.   

 

PINNING CEREMONY Chief Birk welcomed Sergeant Dennis Jordan to the podium. Officer Jordan joined the 
department in 1999, he graduated from Graham High School. If you're not familiar with 
Graham, they're known for wrestling, so when we were partners and actually trained in different 
tactics he got to throw me around a little bit so that was quite enjoyable for him. He went on 
to Urbana University and earned his major in social services and minor in law enforcement. He 
attended the Sinclair Police Academy and went on to narcotics and the special investigative 
unit. He was a field training officer and part of the honor guard. Denny and I were partners for 
years, we went to narcotics together and then we took different paths. I went through the 
promotional process and he really found his niche and became a canine officer. He had Ajax 
in 2007, Gunner in 2009, and now he has Koda. He's really taken the K9 program to new 
heights. He became an instructor and he's really excelled at that. He earned the United States 
Police Canine Association’s Region 5 Catch of the Month in 2010, and Officer Jordan and Koda 
received the Valor Award of the North America Police Work Dog Association Conference in 
Broken Arrow, Oklahoma for the apprehension of a homicide suspect. Officer Jordan was  
injured during that apprehension. Denny has earned several commendations for outstanding 
performance. In every profession you have informal leaders that others look to, that others 
respect and go to if they have questions and Denny's one of those. A lot of the young guys look 
up to him, he still outworks, out trains and he really gives them a guidance. I was really 
surprised when he came to me and said he wanted to take the sergeants test. I couldn’t be 
happier, He is someone that everybody looks up to and I look forward to what he can bring to 
the department.  

 
CITIZEN COMMENTS  John Heyda, 16 Alameda Circle, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
John Heyda  Development. He expressed his objections to the density of the project and the potential haz-

ards of building on the former hospital site. 
  

Marty Kohler Marty Kohler, 508 S. Main Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
 Development. He expressed his objections to the financial subsidy in the form of tap fee waiv-

ers. Tap fees represent a real cost to the City of Middletown. They're the cost for the added 
capacity that is required for this particular development on the utility system. If the developer 
does not pay this cost, it'll be charged to the citizens of Middletown in the form of higher water 
and sewer bills which are already among the highest in the region. City Council is not respon-
sible for subsidizing or padding the profit margin of private developers. Residential develop-
ments are a cost burden for the City. No city in the region provides financial incentives for 
residential developments, it's simply not good business. The City’s financial incentives should 
be reserved for commercial or industrial projects to provide good paying jobs for the City. 
Please vote no on this proposal. I also object to the $16M purchase of Towne Mall. The City 
has a really poor track record when it comes to property ownership. If the private developer 
needs gap financing, there's much better ways to accomplish this. Without firm private com-
mitment for investment the prospects of using TIF funds is highly speculative. Just look at 
Liberty Center which is already in financial difficulty and the developer cannot pay the property 
taxes need to cover the TIF payments. This financial incentive may be a short-term success but 
it needs to be structured for long-term success. If a development is to be put into a TIF please 
consider doing the DR Horton development as a TIF so at least we get some financial revenue 
off of that particular development.   

 
Chris Lacy Chris lacy, 142 Euclid Street, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
 Development. He expressed his objections to the quality of the product, the density of the de-

velopment and expressed his concerns about the parking. He suggested that the land could 
be developed with really nice townhomes and preserve the hill instead. He encouraged City 
Council to vote no.  

 



 
Peter Amatulli Peter Amatulli, 3221 McGee Avenue, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
 Development. He stated that it would be a disaster for the most beautiful old aesthetic neigh-

borhood in the City and that he didn’t think anyone would pay $350-$400K for that low-quality 
type of housing.  

 
Steve West Steve West, 529 Euclid Street, Middletown, Ohio, congratulated Officer Denny Jordan on his 

recent promotion. He also expressed his appreciation to City Council for their clear communi-
cation through email and social media not only on the Hill Planned Development project but 
also on the Towne Mall project. He spoke in favor of the Towne Mall project.  He spoke in 
opposition to the Hill Planned Development. He expressed his concerns about the values of 
the homes and about the project’s viability hinging on waiving the tap fees. He cautioned that 
a housing recession is projected in the next few years.   

 
Peggy Trimble Peggy Trimble, 2701 McGee Avenue, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
  Development. She went to see a DR Horton development being constructed in Morrow, Ohio.    

The quality of the homes was very disappointing. This new build will not be a subdivision that 
Middletown can be proud of or will project the image that Middletown wants to project. Mid-
dletown really deserves better. Please vote no.  

 
Steve Lewis Steve Lewis, 4614 Wicklow Drive, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in opposition to the Hill Planned  
  Development and stated that these are not the right homes for this area. He cautioned that 

the housing market is heading for a downturn and expressed his concern about the possible 
soil contamination. He encouraged Council to get some other builders with better ideas and   
spoke against waiving tap fees for residential developments.  

 
Dustin Hurley Dustin Hurley, 301 N Breiel Boulevard, Middletown, Ohio, spoke in favor of the Hill Planned  

Development. Mr. Hurley is the attorney for the Oaks Community Church. He stated that there 
is a real need in this community for new single-family homes, ignore the location, ignore the 
quality, all of those things. For 15 years, we've talked about a need for new single-family 
homes. These homes are going to help schools, large employers and small businesses here.  
This project is a rare opportunity for Council to solve a major problem in our community that 
we have talked about for a long time. It's also an opportunity for you to recognize and reward 
your City staff for the hard work that they've done to get this project to this point. We have been 
working with City staff on this project for more than a year. There have been many meetings 
and engagement with City staff and the surrounding property owners. There have been revi-
sions and concessions made and I think this project is a great example of how with large pro-
jects like this it takes time and the parties come together in the spirit of compromise in order 
to make things happen. Regarding other uses of the property, the City doesn't own this, the 
other property owners don't own it. There's been a lot of discussion about how this property is 
one of the last developable pieces of real estate. Nobody's asking Council to figure out what is 
the best way to develop this property. If the City owned it, this would be a totally different 
discussion. Council is asked to review the project in light of the six established review criteria. 
I think if you review the project without any bias, reasonable minds are going to conclude that 
the project satisfies at least a majority of your review criteria and arguably all of them. When 
you listen to the objections that are raised, I understand them and I certainly respect all of 
them. There is one common thread, which is, I think these objections are very inward focused. 
Obviously people are going to be concerned about what's outside their window. What you don't 
hear are compelling reasons why this project is bad for the City of Middletown. 
I hope you will support it. 

 
COUNCIL COMMENTS  
Mr. Moon  Mr. Moon congratulated Sergeant Jordan on his promotion and thanked him for his service.  
 
Ms. Nenni Ms. Nenni also congratulated Sergeant Jordan and the Middletown Police Department on his 

promotion and thanked him for his valuable leadership and continued service to our City. We 
have a huge staff in Middletown who work really hard for us every day, thank you all.  

 
Mr. Muterspaw Mr. Muterspaw commented if I had a problem in my neighborhood, I would want Denny Jordan 

to handle it.  That's the best compliment I could give. I was his supervisor for years in special 
operations. He's a fantastic officer and to see him get promoted is just incredible. Congratula-
tions!   

 
Mr. Ferrell  Mr. Ferrell also congratulated Officer Jordan on his promotion and welcomed Ashley Combs 

back to the City Building. Hops in the Hangar is Saturday at 5:00 p.m.    
 
CITY MANAGER              City Manager Lolli welcomed a committee of the Coalition for a Healthy Middletown to present  
REPORTS                       their idea for a potential short-term solution to the unhoused population for winter. Deanna  

Shores spoke as a liaison for the group who’s been working on this project. She explained that 
the group is made up of concerned citizens and is open to the public to discuss the issue of 
unhoused. It is a sensitive topic and there are lots of opinions. One thing we can agree on is 
that we don’t want someone to freeze to death in our streets. We’re just here to discuss a 
potential short-term solution to a long-term problem, as we continue to work with the state and 
our region to come up with longer term solutions. She introduced the idea of a dignity bus, a 



 
mobile overnight shelter that is a place to sleep that is safe from the elements and also from 
other people. The point in time study shows that we have about 200 homeless in Middletown. 
SHALOM hasn’t decided if they are going to move forward because they have new leadership.  
We partnered with the groups who are boots on the ground and they are working continually 
to get people in programming. The hope would be that with good rest and sleep and safety 
they would be able to step into some programming that would maybe assist them in long-term 
change. She explained that the dignity bus has a driver and an attendant. It has one bathroom 
and each bus sleeps about 20 people. There is storage underneath and there are climate-
controlled pet pods. The clients would be picked up at 4 different locations and be able to 
sleep at an undisclosed location from 10 p.m. until 6 a.m. They would be dropped off at to an 
identified location to get breakfast and programming. The bus would be sanitized and the bed-
ding laundered every day. We are proposing purchasing three buses, at a cost of $120,000 
each. The buses take about 6 weeks to construct, so we could get one by mid -November, one 
by the end of December and the last one in January. These buses could also later be used by 
the City for other emergency cases. We are asking for 3 buses total, 1 for women, 1 for men 
and 1 for overflow; $360,000. A sustainability plan is in the works. This group is seeking cor-
porate champions to put money in escrow. They've already had local entities and organizations 
who do relevant work who are willing to participate and assist with the laundering and sanitiz-
ing and have already agreed to cover that for this winter. Blanket drives and adopt a pod are 
some really interesting things that the group would like to continue to work on. The group that 
has been working on this are solidifying their non-profit however while they're doing that they 
are working with people who have the CDBG compliancy certification in order to make sure 
that they are working hand-in-hand with long-standing, trusted groups who have done this work 
before. That way they could assist in the programming and the continuum of care for the folks 
that will participate in this program. We are not asking the City to pay for programming or 
anything like that, we are asking for the assistance with the bus. This is a citizen driven effort 
and this group is saying that Council does not have to look at this issue alone. A lengthy dis-
cussion ensued.   

 
Waive Charter Ms. Nenni moved to suspend the Charter provision that requires reading on two separate days 

and to declare Ordinance No. O2022-68, Ordinance No. O2022-69, Ordinance No. O2022-70, 
Resolution No. R2022-31, Ordinance No. O2022-72, Resolution No. R2022-32 and Ordinance 
No. O2022-73 emergency measures and read one time only. Mr. Moon seconded. Motion car-
ried. Ayes: Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell.      

 
Ms. Nenni moved to make Ordinance No. O2022-71 a second reading emergency with no ac-
tion until September 6, 2022. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. 
Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon.      

 
Ord. No. O2022-68 Ordinance No. O2022-68, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing an  
Amend Contract with  amendment to a contract with Aclara Technologies, LLC for the purchase of software and  

Aclara Technologies, LLC  replacement equipment for the automated meter reading system and declaring an emergency  
Automatic Water Meter was read.   

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-68, an ordinance establishing a procedure 
for and authorizing an amendment to a contract with Aclara technologies, LLC for the purchase 
of software and replacement equipment for the automated meter reading system and declar-
ing an emergency. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. 
Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw.     

  
Ord. No. O2022-69 Ordinance No. O2022-69, an ordinance amending the pay and benefits ordinance, Ordinance  
Amend PBO No. O2021-105 and declaring an emergency was read. 
O2021-105 

Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-69, an ordinance amending the pay and 
benefits ordinance, Ordinance No. O2021-105 and declaring an emergency.  Mr. Muterspaw 
seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey.     
 

 Ord. No. O2022-70 Ordinance No. O2022-70, an ordinance amending the pay and benefits ordinance, Ordinance  
Amend PBO  No. O2021-106, and declaring an emergency was read.  
O2021-106 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-70, an ordinance amending the pay and 

benefits ordinance, Ordinance No. O2021-106, and declaring an emergency. Mr. Ferrell se-
conded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell.     
  

Res. No. R2022-31 Resolution No. R2022-31, a resolution establishing the OneOhio Opioid Settlement Fund and  
Establish OneOhio Fund  declaring an emergency was read.   

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve Resolution No. R2022-31, a resolution establishing the OneOhio 
Opioid Settlement Fund and declaring an emergency. Mr. Moon seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: 
Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell.     
  

Ord. No. O2022-71 Ordinance No. O2022-71, an ordinance enacting and adopting the 2022 Supplement (S-14)  
Adoption of 2022 to the Codified Ordinances of the City of Middletown, Ohio, and declaring an emergency was  



 
S-14 Supplement to read with no action requested until September 6, 2022.   
Codified Ordinances 
 
Ord. No. O2022-72 Ordinance No. O2022-72, an ordinance authorizing the City Manager to enter into a  

Cooperative Agreement cooperative agreement with the Board of Education of the Middletown City School District for  
With MCSD for Sonny  expansion and renovation of the Robert “Sonny” Hill, Jr. Community Center and declaring an  
Hill Community Center emergency was read. 

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-72, an ordinance authorizing the City Man-
ager to enter into a cooperative agreement with the Board of Education of the Middletown City 
School District for expansion and renovation of the Robert “Sonny” Hill, Jr. Community Center 
and declaring an emergency. Mr. Moon seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. 
Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell, Mr. Moon.    

 
Ord. No. O2022-73 Ordinance No. O2022-73, an ordinance authorizing a contract with Brandstetter Carroll, Inc.  
Contract Brandstetter  for engineering and design services for expansion and renovation of the Robert “Sonny” Hill,  

    Carroll for Sonny Hill  Jr. Community Center and declaring an emergency was read. 
     Community Center 

Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-73, an ordinance authorizing a contract 
with Brandstetter Carroll, Inc. for engineering and design services for expansion and renovation 
of the Robert “Sonny” Hill, Jr. Community Center and declaring an emergency. Mr. Moon se-
conded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw.    

 
Res. No. R2022-32 Resolution No. R2022-32, a resolution authorizing the payment of earnest money for the  
Purchase Property purchase of real property from Towne Mall Galleria, LLC and God’s Love is Eternal, LLC and  
Towne Mall Galleria declaring an emergency was read. 
 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Resolution No. R2022-32, a resolution authorizing the payment 

of earnest money for the purchase of real property from Towne Mall Galleria, LLC and God’s 
Love is Eternal, LLC and declaring an emergency. Mr. Moon seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: 
Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey.    

 
Ord. No. O2022-41 Ordinance No. O2022-41, an ordinance approving a zoning map amendment rezoning two  
The Hill PD ReZone  parcels located at 105 McKnight Drive and 3000 McGee Avenue from Public and Institutional 

(PI) District to Planned Development (PD) District, and approving a Preliminary Development 
Plan for the subject property was read for the second time.  

 
Law Director Ben Yoder explained City Council’s four options which include: 
1) Vote no and deny the application 
2) Vote yes and approve Exhibit “B”- what Planning Commission recommended for approval 

for 50 single- family homes on 50-foot wide lots in a 75-foot buffer with a mound and trees, 
the homes backing up to Florence Street would be single story and the mound and the 75-
foot buffer would be increased to the maximum size possible 

3) Vote yes and approve Exhibit “C”- Presented to Council on June 7th and includes 52 single-
family homes, in place of the 75-foot buffer there are street-facing homes on Florence 
Street at 80-foot wide lots possibility for some two-story homes. It's not a pass-through, it 
incorporates use of a cul-de-sac with only one way in and one way out on Sherman Avenue, 
interior lots are 50 feet wide 

4) Vote yes and approve Exhibit “D”- Presented to Council on August 2nd and includes 44 
single-family homes, still street-facing homes on Florence Street on 80-foot wide lots, the 
design also includes street-facing homes on Sherman Avenue on 65-foot wide lots, the 
design doesn't incorporate a pass through it utilizes the cul-de-sac with only one way in 
and out on Sherman Avenue and interior lots are 50 feet wide.  

 
It's also important to note that the developer is only willing to do option D if the City is willing 
to approve a legislative item waiving $3,500 per property in tap in fees, approximately 
$308,000 total. 

 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2022-41, an ordinance approving a zoning map 

amendment rezoning two parcels located at 105 McKnight Drive and 3000 McGee Avenue 
from Public and Institutional (PI) District to Planned Development (PD) District, and approving 
a Preliminary Development Plan for the subject property. Mr. Muterspaw seconded. Motion 
failed to pass. Aye: Ms. Nenni. Nays: Mr. Ferrell, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey. Abstain: Mr. Moon.   

 
Ord. No. O2022-74 Ordinance No. O2022-74, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing a contract  
Contract with Pro- with Pro-Vision for the purchase of in-cruiser camera systems for the Division of Police and  
Vision Police declaring an emergency was read with no action requested until September 6, 2022.  

 
Res. No. R2022-33 Resolution No. R2022-33, a resolution to make adjustments to appropriations for current 

Amend Appropriations expenses and other expenditures of the City of Middletown, counties of Butler and Warren,  
General Find- Fire state of Ohio, for the period ending December 31, 2022 was read for the first time. (General 

Fund – Fire)  
 



 
Ord. No. O2022-75 Ordinance No. O2022-75, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing a contract  

Contract with Thermal with Thermal Process Systems for the purchase of an APT 54-20 Cast Complete Pump for the  
Process Systems Water Reclamation Facility was read for the first time.   

 
Remove Ms. Condrey moved to remove Ordinance No. O2022-76, an ordinance authorizing an  
Ord. No. O2022-76 agreement with DR Horton waiving water and sewer tap-in fees for the project known as The 

Hill subdivision from the agenda. Mr. Muterspaw seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. 
Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni. Abstain: Mr. Moon.   

  
 At 8:00 p.m. the City Building lost power and City Council took a recess from 8:00 pm until 

8:08 p.m.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION  At 8:13 p.m. Mr. Moon moved to adjourn to executive session under the authority of O.R.C.  
 121.22 (G) (1) To consider the appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, 

demotion, or compensation of a public employee or official. Ms. Condrey seconded. Motion 
carried.  Ayes: Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw.  

 
RETURN TO  At 8:40 p.m. Mr. Moon moved to return to regular session. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion  
REGULAR SESSION carried.  Ayes: Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Condrey. 
 
NEW BUSINESS There was discussion about moving legislative items with a lot of citizen interest to earlier in 

the agenda for the convenience of the citizens.  
 
ADJOURNMENT          At 8:40 p.m., the meeting was declared adjourned until August 24, 2022 at 9:00 a.m. in 

Council Chambers.      
                                                                            
 
                                                                                     

 ______________________________ 
                                                                              Nicole Condrey, Mayor 
 
 Attest: ___________________________ 
 

 

 



 
           MIDDLETOWN, OHIO                       May 16, 2023 

  
At 5:30 p.m., Mayor Condrey called the City Council Meeting to order in Council Chambers, 
Lower Level of the City Building.  
 

ROLL CALL  City Council Members present: Z. Ferrell, M. Nenni, T. Moon, M. Nenni, R. Muterspaw, N. 
Condrey. 

PRESENTATION      PROCLAMATION 
 

Whereas, the City of Middletown, Ohio celebrates our local small businesses and the  
SMALL BUSINESS  contributions they make to our local economy and community. We appreciate the individuals  
DAY 2023  with big ideas and the drive to make them come true; and 

 
Whereas, today, the U.S. has over 32.5 million small businesses — from mom-and-pop stores 
to establishments providing jobs to entire towns. America would not be the same without its 
small businesses. The United States has always thrived on the idea of entrepreneurship. It’s 
the land of dreams and opportunity, where anything’s possible. The pursuit of aspirations has 
taken different forms throughout history. But none have been quite as inspiring as America’s 
small businesses run by individuals with true grit and heart who willed themselves to succeed. 
Their stories are encouraging because they represent what all of us could achieve; and   
 
Whereas, the Ohio Small Business Development Centers provide business counseling and 
assistance to individuals who are either starting or growing their business. Each center is 
staffed with highly-trained, Certified Business Advisors to help small businesses and 
entrepreneurs with development and growth to increase sales and create jobs in their local 
communities; and  
 
Whereas, Middletown, Ohio supports our local businesses that create jobs, boost our local 
economy, and preserve our communities. 
 
Now, Therefore, I, Nicole Condrey, Mayor of Middletown, Ohio do hereby proclaim, May 17, 
2023, as 

 
SMALL BUSINESS DAY 

 
and urge the residents of our community, and communities across the country, to support 
small businesses and merchants on Small Business Day and throughout the year. 

 
CONSENT AGENDA        Approve the City Council minutes of March 21, 2023. 

Receive and file the following board and commission minutes:  
Civil Service Minutes- March 16, 2023 
Board of Zoning Appeals- April 5, 2023 
Board of Health- April 11, 2023 

Confirm the personnel appointments of Fischer Langdon to the position of Maintenance 
Worker in the Department of Public Works and Utilities, Streets Maintenance Division.  

Confirm the promotional appointment Trey Porter to the position of Police Sergeant in the De-
partment of Public Safety, Division of Police. 

Receive and file an Expedited Type-II petition for annexation of 93.429 +/- acres from Lemon 
Township to the City of Middletown pursuant to Ohio R.C. §709.023 

 
Ms. Nenni moved to approve the issues and actions listed on the Consent Agenda. Mr. Moon 
seconded.  Motion carried.  Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell. 

 
PINNING CEREMONY  Chief Birk introduced Sergeant Trey Porter. Sergeant Porter recognized his family members who 

were in attendance. Chief Birk commented that the promotional process is extremely long; there 
is a written examination, then they go down to the assessment center, then they have interviews 
with myself and the command staff. Trey did an outstanding job and we're glad he is here today.  
Trey was hired as a police officer in 2012, he previously worked at Miami Valley. Trey attended 
Dunbar High School and also went to Sinclair for engineering. He finally decided to become a 
hero and become a police officer. Trey has experience as a detective, a field trainer, a bike 
officer, a taser instructor, a member of the honor guard and of the SWAT team. He has also been 
helping out as a team leader at Law Camp for several years.  

 
CITIZEN COMMENTS  David Brown, 14 Kenwood Drive, Middletown, Ohio, commented on the Roosevelt school home  
David Brown  building project. He expressed his concern about the fill dirt currently on the site and stated 

that he’s not fighting the project but he wants it done right. He also discussed the access path, 
a 13-foot-wide strip of property behind his house, that he would like to be preserved as a buffer 
between the two projects. He stated that he wasn’t really fond of putting a detention pond in.    

 
Eric Snyder Eric Snyder, 1525 Taylor Avenue, Middletown Ohio, commented that his boss was willing to 

help with the Sonny Hill Community Center. He provided the contact information to City 
Manager Lolli.   

 



 
Tim Kinsworthy Tim Kinsworthy, 16 Kenwood Drive, Middletown, Ohio, commented on the Roosevelt school 

home building project. He stated that we brought up some issues to the Planning Commission 
but didn’t feel like we were heard and we wanted to be involved and to make City Council 
aware of the issues. The homes on my street are 100 years old. You can’t build those homes 
anymore. We want the new houses to fit into the neighborhood and benefit the neighborhood 
and benefit the people that are going to live there, for the betterment of our town. The current 
easement that's back there, we want it to remain back there because it is a buffer between 
our houses and that neighborhood. Water flows down that at times, and it provides an access 
to reach the utility lines. I think that's a very important thing along with getting to the park. I'm 
not against the project I just want it to be done right. We want to be involved with it, we want 
to have our questions answered. We've been here for a long time.   

COUNCIL COMMENTS 
Mr. Muterspaw Mr. Muterspaw congratulated Trey Porter on his promotion to Sergeant and commended the 

organizers of the Mother’s Day car show at Smith Park for a great free to the public event.  
 

Mr. Moon Mr. Moon congratulated Sergeant Porter on his promotion and reminded everyone that this 
Saturday is the Women Wine and Chocolate Walk downtown. He commented that it's a great 
event and a great weekend to showcase Middletown and all of the incredible work that has 
been completed on Central Avenue.    
 

Ms. Nenni  Ms. Nenni thanked the Economic Development Department for their continued support and 
efforts as a small business owner in Middletown and invited everyone to Middletown Primo 
Prime Steakhouse’s ribbon cutting on Friday at 3 p.m. She congratulated Sergeant Porter and 
expressed her sincere thanks to him and his family, his commitment and continued dedication 
to the City of Middletown.  
 

Mr. Ferrell  Mr Ferrell congratulated Sergeant Porter on his promotion and thanked the Shriners for all the 
work they put into that car show and for bringing our community together. It was a really 
awesome event. Congratulations to all of the Middie graduates across the board. I'm sure 
everyone knows someone who's graduating and hopefully we can all support them as a 
community and to becoming great contributing members of our community as adults. We're 
grateful for all the teacher’s efforts that they've put into raising these fine young adults. 
Congratulations to them and their families.  
 

Ms. Condrey  Ms. Condrey commented that she contacted the company that distributes the advertisements 
in the newspaper sleeves and informed him that he needs to stop littering with these unwanted 
flyers. I am really advocating for this to stop. I know that citizens are angry about this, I’m 
frustrated about it too. I'm working on it for you, it’s the little things like code ordinances and 
keeping our city clean.  
 

CITY MANAGER  Mr Lolli reported that we will begin putting up 99 Hometown Heroes banners on Central Avenue  
REPORTS and Main Street. It is a great way to recognize our veterans and our hometown heroes. The 

Hometown Heroes Day and Walk will be on Saturday, May 27th from noon to 7 p.m. It starts at 
Governor's Square and a lot of the businesses and Downtown Middletown Inc. are participating. 
We'll have various things to hand out as you walk around the downtown. I think it's just going 
to be a cool day and a special weekend to memorialize our veterans and those who have served 
this country. The next Food Truck Park event will be May 26th from 4 to 8 p.m. at Lefferson Park. 
There will be a band, a lot of food and they'll have the kids’ zone. We are getting rave reviews 
about these events, hats off to Jeri and Tracy and the staff, they're hitting a home run with 
these things.  

 
MOTION AGENDA  To authorize the City Manager to apply for and accept funding through the Department of Trans-

portation’s Charging and Fueling Infrastructure Discretionary Grant Opportunity.  
 
Apply for and Accept Ms. Nenni moved to authorize the City Manager to apply for and accept funding through the  
ODOT Grant for  Department of Transportation’s Charging and Fueling Infrastructure Discretionary Grant  
Charging & Fueling Opportunity. Mr. Ferrell seconded.  Motion carried.  Ayes: Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. 
Infrastructure Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell. 

 
To authorize the Middletown Division of Police to apply for and accept a 2023 Rural & Small 
Department Violent Crime Reduction Program Grant from the U.S. Department of Justice. 
 

Apply for and Accept  Ms. Nenni moved to authorize the Middletown Division of Police to apply for and accept a 2023 
Violent Crime   Rural & Small Department Violent Crime Reduction Program Grant from the U.S. Department  

Reduction Grant from  of Justice. Mr. Ferrell seconded.  Motion carried.  Ayes: Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell,  
U.S. Dept. of Justice Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon. 
 
Waive Charter Ms. Nenni moved to suspend the Charter provision that requires reading on two separate days 

and 30 days to enactment and to declare Ordinance No. O2023-39, Ordinance No. O2023-40, 
Ordinance No. O2023-41, Ordinance No. O2023-42 and Resolution No. R2023-12 emergency 
measures and read one time only. Mr. Moon seconded. Ms. Condrey requested that the 
Resolution R2023-12 be considered separately. 

  



 
 Ms. Nenni moved to suspend the Charter provision that requires reading on two separate days 

and 30 days to enactment and to declare Ordinance No. O2023-39, Ordinance No. O2023-40, 
Ordinance No. O2023-41 and Ordinance No. O2023-42 emergency measures and read one 
time only. Mr. Moon seconded. Motion carried.  Ayes: Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. 
Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey.  

  
 Ms. Nenni moved to suspend the Charter provision that requires reading on two separate days 

and 30 days to enactment and to declare Resolution No. R2023-12 an emergency measure 
and read one time only. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried.  Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. 
Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell. 
 

Ord. No. O2023-38 Ordinance No. O2023-38, an ordinance authorizing the City Manager to grant two utility  
Cliffs Water Line  easements to Cleveland Cliffs for installation of a water transmission main across City-owned  
Easement parcels Q6521010000114 and Q6521030000009 was read for the second time.  
 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2023-38, an ordinance authorizing the City 

Manager to grant two utility easements to Cleveland Cliffs for installation of a water 
transmission main across City-owned parcels Q6521010000114 and Q6521030000009. Mr. 
Muterspaw seconded. Motion carried.  Ayes: Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Ms. Nenni, 
Mr. Ferrell.  

 
Ord. No. O2023-39 Ordinance No. O2023-39, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing a  

Contract with Glenwood contract with Glenwood Electric for the replacement of the City Building generator and  
Electric City Building declaring an emergency was read. 
Generator  

 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2023-39, an ordinance establishing a procedure 
for and authorizing a contract with Glenwood Electric for the replacement of the City Building 
generator and declaring an emergency. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. 
Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon.  

 
Ord. No. O2023-40 Ordinance No. O2023-40, an ordinance setting forth municipal services that will be provided  
Annexation Services to 93.429 +/- acres of territory located in Lemon Township, Butler County, Ohio, and  
Lemon Township proposed to be annexed to the City of Middletown via an Expedited Type-II annexation pursuant 

to Ohio Revised Code 709.021 and 709.023, and declaring an emergency was read. 
 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2023-40, an ordinance setting forth municipal 

services that will be provided to 93.429 +/- acres of territory located in Lemon Township, Butler 
County, Ohio, and proposed to be annexed to the City of Middletown via an Expedited Type-II 
annexation pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 709.021 and 709.023, and declaring an 
emergency. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. 
Moon, Mr. Muterspaw.  
 

Ord. No. O2023-41 Ordinance No. O2023-41, an ordinance setting forth the zoning buffer requirements the City  
Annexation Zoning  of Middletown will enforce following the annexation of 93.429 +/- acres of territory located in  
Lemon Township Lemon Township, Butler County, Ohio to the City of Middletown via an Expedited Type-II an-

nexation pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 709.021 and 709.023, and declaring an emergency 
was read.  

 
 Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2023-41, an ordinance setting forth the zoning 

buffer requirements the City of Middletown will enforce following the annexation of 93.429 +/- 
acres of territory located in Lemon Township, Butler County, Ohio to the City of Middletown via 
an Expedited Type-II annexation pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 709.021 and 709.023, and 
declaring an emergency. Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. 
Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey.  

 
Ord. No. O2023-42 Ordinance No. O2023-42, an ordinance consenting to the annexation of 93.429 +/- acres of  
Annexation Consent territory located in Lemon Township, Butler County, Ohio to the City of Middletown via an  
Lemon Township Expedited Type-II annexation pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 709.021 and 709.023, and de-

claring an emergency was read. 
 
  Ms. Nenni moved to approve Ordinance No. O2023-42, an ordinance consenting to the an-

nexation of 93.429 +/- acres of territory located in Lemon Township, Butler County, Ohio to 
the City of Middletown via an Expedited Type-II annexation pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 
709.021 and 709.023, and declaring an emergency. Mr. Moon seconded. Motion carried. 
Ayes: Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell. 

 
Res. No. R2023-12 Resolution No. R2023-12, a resolution authorizing the filing of applications for CY 2024 with  
State Transit Grant the Ohio Department of Transportation for grants under the Ohio Public Transportation Grant  
CY 2024 Program and declaring an emergency was read. 
 

Ms. Nenni moved to approve Resolution No. R2023-12, a resolution authorizing the filing of 
applications for CY 2024 with the Ohio Department of Transportation for grants under the Ohio 



 
Public Transportation Grant Program and declaring an emergency. Mr. Ferrell seconded.  Mo-
tion carried.  Ayes: Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Ferrell. 
 

Res. No. R2023-13 Resolution No. R2023-13, a resolution to make adjustments to appropriations for current  
Amend Appropriations expenses and other expenditures of the City of Middletown, Counties of Butler and Warren,  

General & Capital  State of Ohio, for the period ending December 31, 2023 and declaring an emergency was  
Improvement Funds read with no action requested until June 6, 2023. (General & Capital Improvement Funds)  
 
Res. No. R2023-14 Resolution No. R2023-14, a resolution to make adjustments to appropriations for current  

Amend Appropriations  expenses and other expenditures of the City of Middletown, Counties of Butler and Warren,  
          General Fund –   State of Ohio, for the period ending December 31, 2023 and declaring an emergency was  
Economic Development read with no action requested until June 6, 2023. (General Fund – Economic Development  

Legal Services Legal Services)  
 
Ord. No. O2023-43 Ordinance No. O2023-43, an ordinance establishing a procedure for and authorizing the  

Contract with National  purchase of a 2,800 GPM Sulzer Pump for the Kensington Pump Station from National Water  
Water Services  Services was read for the first time.   
 
Res. No. R2023-15 Resolution No. R2023-15, a resolution delegating certain special assessment authority to the  

Delegating Assessment Butler County Land Reutilization Corporation in connection with nuisance abatement efforts  
Authority to Land Bank carried out pursuant to Ohio’s Building Demolition and Site Revitalization Program on certain 

real property located within the City of Middletown’s corporate boundaries was read for the 
first time.   

 
Res. No. R2023-16 Resolution No. R2023-16, a resolution authorizing the City Manager to apply for a matching 
ODOT Airport Grant grant and enter into a grant agreement with the Ohio Department of Transportation, Office of 
Apron F Rehab  Aviation, for the Apron F Rehabilitation Project at Middletown Regional Airport was read for the  

first time.   
 
Res. No. R2023-17 Resolution No. R2023-17, a resolution to make adjustments to appropriations for current  

Amend Appropriations  expenses and other expenditures of the City of Middletown, Counties of Butler and Warren, 
ARPA Funds  State of Ohio, for the period ending December 31, 2023 was read for the first time. (American  

Rescue Plan Act of 2021 Fund)  
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION    At 7:04 p.m. Ms. Nenni moved to adjourn to executive session under the authority of O.R.C. 

121.22 (G) (Under the authority of O.R.C. 121.22 (G) (8) To consider confidential information 
related to the marketing plans, specific business strategy, production techniques, trade secrets, 
or personal financial statements of an applicant for economic development assistance, or to 
negotiations with other political subdivisions respecting requests for economic development 
assistance, provided that both of the following conditions apply: 
(1) The information is directly related to a request for economic development assistance that 
is to be provided or administered under any provision of Chapter 715., 725., 1724., or 1728. 
or sections 701.07, 3735.67 to 3735.70, 5709.40 to 5709.43, 5709.61 to 5709.69, 5709.73 
to 5709.75, or 5709.77 to 5709.81 of the Revised Code, or that involves public infrastructure 
improvements or the extension of utility services that are directly related to an economic 
development project. 
(2) A unanimous quorum of the public body determines, by a roll call vote, that the executive 
session is necessary to protect the interests of the applicant or the possible investment or 
expenditure of public funds to be made in connection with the economic development project. 
Mr. Ferrell seconded. Motion carried. Ayes: Mr. Muterspaw, Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, 
Mr. Moon.  

 
RETURN At 7:20 p.m. Mr. Moon moved to return to regular session. Mr. Muterspaw seconded. Motion 

carried. Ayes: Ms. Condrey, Mr. Ferrell, Ms. Nenni, Mr. Moon, Mr. Muterspaw. 
 
ADJOURNMENT          At 7:20 p.m., the meeting was declared adjourned until June 6, 2023 at 5:30 p.m. in Council 

Chambers.      
                                                                            
 
                                                                                     

 ______________________________ 
                                                                              Nicole Condrey, Mayor 
 
 Attest: ___________________________ 











HUMAN RESOURCES 
 

 

 
July 19, 2023 
 
 
 

TO:  Paul Lolli, City Manager 
 
FROM: Megan Ellis, Human Resources Manager 
 
SUBJECT:    PROMOTIONAL APPOINTMENT – EQUIPMENT OPERATOR 
 
We are recommending the promotional appointment of GRANT MORTON to the position 
of Equipment Operator in the Department of Public Works & Utilities, Division of Streets 
Maintenance. This is a new position that was created in the 2023 budget. 
 
Mr. Morton will be assigned to pay grade PW4, Step B of the AFSCME Contract, $23.40 
per hour. The effective date of the promotion is August 2, 2023. 
 
/cs 
 
c: Amy Schenck, Clerk of Council 

Scott Tadych, Public Works & Utilities Director 
Brian Adams, Public Works Superintendent 
Charles Anderson, Public Works Superintendent 

 Human Resources 
 Finance (Payroll) 
 file 
 
ccmtg8/1/2023 
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